MINUTES FOR ASIA COUNCIL MEETING

April 10, 2009

Faculty Conference Room, Student Life Center

Macon State College

1. HOUSEKEEPING

The meeting was called to order by the Council Chair, Eric Kendrick (Georgia Perimeter College) at 10:05 AM.  Also present were Flor Culpa-Bondal (Georgia College & State University), Tom Dolan (Columbus State University),  Baogang Guo (Dalton State University),  Tom Howard (Armstrong Atlantic State University),  Wilson Huang (Valdosta State University),  William Madden (Georgia Perimeter College), Louis Meng (Kennesaw State University), Dan Paracka (Kennesaw State University), Paul Rodell (Georgia Southern University),  Mike Staman (Macon State College), and David Starling (Valdosta State University). 

2.  REVIEW OF MINUTES & APPROVAL.  There was a round of self-introductions and the minutes of the previous meeting, on September 19, 2008, were reviewed and approved.

3.  FINANCIAL UPDATE

The scheduled operating budget for 2008 – 2009 of $750 has not been received.  It is not clear to what degree the Board of Regents will continue funding the regional councils and the committees that were grouped under the Office of International Education.  This is not an urgent matter at present, because the Council has $16,032.55 in its own accounts.  But we may have to start thinking about new ways to raise money.

4. OIE AND SCIE UPDATES

In a departure from long-established precedent, there was no update today from the Board of Regents’ Office of International Education.  This office was abolished effective March 31, 2009.   

ReLiang Tsang, our former liaison with the OIE, who announced at the September 19 meeting that she would be going on maternity leave, gave birth to a daughter on December 11.  A congratulatory card was circulated for Council members to sign. 

Rick Sutton, former Associate Vice Chancellor for International Education and the head of the Office of International Education, will be spending the next few months writing a series of articles on the GLOSSARI project and study-abroad learning outcomes.  He can be reached at Sutton.glossari@gmail.com, or by phone at 404/630-0307 (cell) or 678/352-9712 (home).

The System Council on International Education met on January 23 and elected Nancy Shumaker (Assistant Vice President for International Studies, Georgia Southern) as chair.  This is a new position.  The SCIE was formerly a creature of the Office of International Education, but since the OIE is now gone, the SCIE needed to elect its own leadership.  The SCIE will continue operations on its own, as will the Faculty & Curriculum Committee, the Study Abroad Committee, and the International Students & Scholars Committee.  Also continuing will be the four long-established World Regional Councils (Asia, Africa, Americas, and Europe) and the proposed Council on the Middle East. 

The SCIE and the Faculty & Curriculum Committee, the Study Abroad Committee, and the International Students & Scholars Committee will all be meeting at Georgia College on April 17th and some or all of these matters are expected be on the agenda.  

[Post-meeting note: These April 17 meetings occurred as scheduled.  Attendance was high and the prospect for continued operations seems good.  The SCIE did approve the recognition of the Council on the Middle East as a fifth regional council on a par with the existing four.  At its own meeting the next day, the new council changed its name to Middle East Council.]   

5. Online Focus Groups

Eric Kendrick proposed the creation of four online focus groups, one each for China, India & South Asia, Southeast Asia, and East Asia (Japan, Korea, Taiwan).   There was ready agreement that such groups could be useful, especially in the face of increased difficulty in getting travel money for fact-to-face meetings.  It was not clear, however, how best to do it. Google Mail and Facebook were both discussed, and each had its proponents.  Some members were not very familiar with either one.  Baogang Guo suggested that each group would need a moderator to keep it from getting clogged with spam.  Dan Paracka suggested having a group for Asian studies in general in addition to the four geographic regions.   Eric said he would get something started as a pilot project and we would go from there.   

6. 2009 – 2010 Asia Council Meetings (Dates & Locations)

There was extended discussion of three interrelated questions: (1) should we have three meetings per year or two?  (2) should we try to coordinate our meetings with the System Council on International Education and associated committees? (3) where should our meetings be held?

The council agreed that two meetings a year would be sufficient given new budgetary constraints and attempts to do more work through online focus groups and other forms of internet connectivity.  Possible dates for the Fall 2009 meeting are September 18, 11, 25, in that order of preferability.  The date for the Spring 2010 meeting was harder to pin down.  The idea of coordinating with the Georgia Consortium was discussed, but this will probably not be feasible.  The Consortium has a well-established tradition of meeting on the second Friday in March, and many Council members thought that that would be too late in the semester.  Many thought mid-February was most desirable but if there are going to be coordinated meetings, this will have to be negotiated.   Eric will discuss the matter with Nancy Shumaker.  
It was agreed that Asia Council meetings should be scheduled on the same day as SCIE and committee meetings, for two reasons: (1) cost savings achievable through ride-sharing, and (2) the social and professional benefits of interactions with other USG faculty.

If the joint meeting plan is followed, a new location will be needed, since the Macon State campus will be closing at noon on Fridays for the foreseeable future.  Suggested sites are the Georgia College & State University’s Center for Graduate and Professional Learning (in downtown Macon), the main GCSU campus in Milledgeville, and Clayton State University.   Council members had their preferences, based on varying travel time from their home institutions.  The idea of rotating the location was discussed.  In any case, we will have only a partial voice in the decision if there are going to be joint meetings.

[Post-meeting note: At the April 17 meeting the SCIE approved September 18 as the date for a joint meeting of the SCIE, its three committees, and as many of the regional councils as would be willing to come.  The idea would be have the committee meetings in the morning, the SCIE meeting with lunch, and the regional council meetings in the afternoon.  First choice for location will be the GCSU’s Macon Center for Graduate and Professional Learning in downtown Macon.  These details will be confirmed as the time draws closer.)   

7.  Asia Council committees 

At the September 19, 2008 meeting we discussed forming committees to handle detail work in 1) the Asian Studies Certificate, 2) study-abroad programs, and 3) faculty development seminars.  At that meeting sign-up sheets were circulated for members for the three committees.  Today Eric Kendrick passed around a list of members.  Eric will chair the Asian Studies Certificate committee and David Starling will chair the study-abroad committee.  Anyone who wants to chair the faculty development committee should get in touch with Eric. 

8. Study Abroad Programs

Updates:

Japan -- Dan Paracka reported two programs at Kennesaw: one to be lead by Yu-ling, an Asian art historian, and an English professor who just spent a year in Japan (8 sign-ups), and another one, focused on information science, with 18 signups.   David Starling reported a Japan program at Valdosta, and said there might be a link-up with the Kennesaw groups.

China – The China General studies program, led by Baogang Guo and Wilson Huang, has 44 sign-ups from 10 USG campuses, and seven professors.   Baogang says this program, which has run for several years now, has reached its maximum feasible size.  As in past years, the China Language Studies program, led by Louis Meng, will follow directly on the General Studies program, so that some students will be able to do both programs with one airfare.  The language program has 18 sign-ups, including five who will do both programs.

There was extensive discussion about various ways to compensate program directors for their loss of teaching time.  One possibility would be to set aside $50 per student for director.

Study Abroad Committee

Eric Kendrick handed out an “Initial Document Regarding Asia Council Study Abroad Endorsement.”  This contains a number of ideas for discussion at our fall meeting.

There was discussion of the need for some mechanism for the recognition of study abroad faculty and leaders, and in particular for recognition of Baogang and Wilson’s general studies program, which has attracted high numbers of students for quite a few years now.  The idea here is that successes like this should be made better known to the Regents, especially given the current mood of budget-cutting. 

At the Study-Abroad Fair at Georgia State University on October 14, 2008, all the Asia Council programs were represented.  
9. Asian Studies Certificate

Members of Council should look through the draft memo of understanding and get their feedback to Eric, particularly regarding the student checklist.  
10.Faculty Development Seminars

William Madden noted that the Thailand seminar, scheduled for this May, had to be cancelled because of a too small number of applications, attributable to budgetary concerns here and political unrest in Thailand.   He said that program partners in Thailand are sympathetic, and have said “just come where you can.”   He’s very interested in going ahead with this.  But even if the Chancellor’s Awards program survives, 2010 will be an off-year for the Asia Council and it would be hard to do the seminar without the awards, so he proposes to re-offer it in 2011.  The council voted to support this.

Michael Staman discussed his proposal for a technology-focused faculty development seminar in Singapore and Malaysia.  Members of the Council indicated interest but suggested that the proposed trip should have more cultural content.  The main problem is that the proposal schedules the seminar for May of 2011, and if we are supporting William Madden’s Thailand trip then, we will be in the position of sponsoring two trips at once.  This would be something new, but not impossible.   Dan Paracka suggested we could use some of our $16,000 to supplement chancellors’ awards and offer both programs in 2011.  Other possibilities would be to go later than 2011, or to discuss the matter with the Middle East Council, since Staman has an interest in doing the same kind of trip in the United Arab Emirates.   Tom Howard will discuss the matter with the Middle East Council before our next meeting in the fall. 

Next meeting.  As noted above our next meeting is tentatively scheduled for September 18 at GCSU’s Macon Center for Graduate and Professional Learning in downtown Macon, but since this involves coordination with meetings a definitive announcement will be made later.

The meeting adjourned shortly after noon and many members went on for lunch at Shahenshah Cuisine of India.

Thomas F. Howard

Asia Council Secretary

